FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

JANUARY 12, 2004

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Paul Williams (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Johnny Dawkins (District 9)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager


Tiffanie W. Sneed, Assistant City Attorney


Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer


Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer for

  Engineering and Maintenance


Vera Bell, Chief Operating Officer for Solid Waste


Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer


Tom McNeill, PWC Director of Business, Planning, and


  Development


Mick Noland, PWC Chief Operating Officer for Water


  Resources


Jerome Brown, Transit Director


Ron McElrath, Human Relations Director


Bruce Daws, Historic Properties Manager

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer


Janet C. Jones, City Clerk


Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Reverend Jim Boyles, Emmanuel Baptist Church, followed by Mayor Pitts leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

RECOGNITION:

A.
Presentation of Resolution of Appreciation to Dr. Willis B. McLeod.
B.
Presentation to Mayor Marshall Pitts, Jr., from the Foxfire Community Association (Robert Canady, President).

Mr. Robert Canady, President of the Foxfire Community Association, presented Mayor Pitts with a trophy.  He expressed thanks to Mayor Pitts for his service to their community.

Mayor Pitts thanked the Association and stated it made him feel good to have the homefolks of the neighborhood he grew up in honor him.

MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS:

Mayor Pitts reviewed the special events calendar and in particular the events celebrating Dr. Martin Luther King’s birthday.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

City Manager Roger Stancil requested to revise Item 15 to reflect two executive sessions for a consultation with the attorney and a personnel matter.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to approve the agenda with the changes in Item 15.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

2.
CONSENT:


Council Member Gonzalez requested to pull Item 2.D. for discussion.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to approve the consent agenda with the exception of Item 2.D.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes:

1.
Regular meeting of December 15, 2003.

B.
Approve the following financial matters:

1.
Bid award for overhead and underground electric distribution construction work for the following:

A.
Contract I - Overhead distribution work to Line Construction, Inc., Sanford, NC, low evaluated bidder, in the amount of $11,208,554.17.


Bids were received as follows:

Line Construction, Inc. (Sanford, NC)
$11,208,554.17

E&R, Inc. (Kinston, NC)
$12,215,046.05

Lee Electrical Construction (Aberdeen, NC)
$12,518,232.17

C.W. Wright (Chester, VA)
$24,299,410.35

East Coast Electrical (Pembroke, NC)
$41,472,630.48
B.
Contract II – Underground Commercial Distribution (UCD) work to Line Construction, Inc., Sanford, NC, low evaluated bidder, in the amount of $2,479,514.23.


Bids were received as follows:

Line Construction, Inc. (Sanford, NC)
$2,479,514.23

Lee Electrical Construction (Aberdeen, NC)
$3,582,137.21

MasTec North America (Charlotte, NC)
$3,980,274.45

Bryant Electric (Archdale, NC)
$5,718,218.24

C.
Contract III – Underground Residential Distribution (URD) work to Line Construction, Inc., Sanford, NC, low evaluated bidder, in the amount of $2,563,459.77.


Bids were received as follows:

Line Construction, Inc. (Sanford, NC)
$2,563,459.77

Lee Electrical Construction (Aberdeen, NC)
$2,720,662.70

MasTec North America (Charlotte, NC)
$3,949,282.42

Bryant Electric (Archdale, NC)
$6,961,041.82

2.
Budget Ordinance Amendment 2004-7 (Leaf Season and Isabel Storm Debris).

At the December 15, 2003, meeting, City Council directed the Solid Waste Department to make one “pass” through the City to collect uncontainerized leaves (leaf season).  This amendment will appropriate $46,542.00 from the Storm Water Fund Balance to pay for this service.
3.
Reimbursement resolution of the City Council of Fayetteville, NC, declaring the intention of the City of Fayetteville to reimburse itself from financing proceeds for certain expenditures made or to be made in connection with the acquisition of Fire and Solid Waste vehicles.

RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, DECLARING THE INTENTION OF SAID CITY TO REIMBURSE ITSELF FROM THE PROCEEDS OF ONE OR MORE TAX-EXEMPT FINANCINGS FOR CERTAIN EXPENDITURES MADE AND TO BE MADE IN CONNECTION WITH THE ACQUISITION OF FIRE AND SOLID WASTE VEHICLES.  RESOLUTION NO. R2004-001.
4.
Resolution authorizing the Festival of Flight 2003 Grant from NC DOT for shuttle service.

RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH THE NORTH CAROLINA DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION.  RESOLUTION NO. R2004-002.
C.
P03-55F.  Approve the rezoning from R6 Residential District to C1 Commercial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for the property located at 2503 Gary Lane.  Containing 0.44 acres more or less and being the property of Alvin R. Pierce and wife, Sophia B., as evidenced by deeds recorded in Deed Book 4758, page 0735, Cumberland County Registry.
D.
Approve amendment to Council Policy 155.4, “Naming of City Properties in Honor of Individuals“, by adding Section B.

Council Member Gonzalez pulled this item for discussion.  She expressed her opposition to naming property for persons who are still alive.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve the policy as presented.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Gonzalez)

3.
Consider request from Harry Shaw, Chairman of the City of Fayetteville Linear Park Corporation, to update City Council on activities of Cross Creek Linear Park.

Mr. Harry Shaw, Chairman of the City of Fayetteville Linear Park Corporation, presented this item. In response to Council Member Gonzalez’s concern, he assured the Council that the Linear Park Corporation had no intention of naming any nature area in the Linear Park for living persons.  He stated the Corporation was in agreement with Council Member Gonzalez’s feelings.

Mr. Shaw reviewed the Linear Park Corporation’s history and organizational structure.  He outlined the four phases of the strategic plan as follows:  (1) Phase 1 - Ray Avenue to Green Street, (2) Phase 2 - Green Street to North Cool Spring Street, (3) Phase 3 - North Cool Spring Street to North Green Street, and (4) Phase 4 - the connection to the Botanical Garden.

Mr. Shaw reported it would take seven to ten years to complete the project, and the property had been acquired in Phase 1 and Phase 2 had been partially designed.

Mr. Shaw stated that plans had been implemented to raise funds with an anticipated full cost of $2 million, with each phase costing approximately $500,000.00.  He stated that they were ready to start on the project within three to four months and were waiting for the final approval from FEMA.  Mr. Shaw informed the Council that public support and funding were definitely available for this project.

Mr. Shaw explained the project would enhance Cross Creek and the downtown area, but the Corporation would not be involved in the commercial development of the downtown area.

4.
Consider amending the development standards for curb and gutter, sidewalk, and drainage.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  He stated the development standards being presented were the best effort to create urban development standards with the County and it was in the best interest to not let development occur where there was no infrastructure.  He recommended the Council refer this item to either the City-County Liaison Committee or the Council’s Development Committee.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to refer the urban development standards to the Council Development Committee.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

AMENDMENT:
Council Member Dawkins requested that a time perimeter of 30 days be added to the motion.

Council Members Smith and Haire accepted the amendment.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, gave the history of the discussions that had been held with the developers regarding their concerns about development locating in other counties.

Mr. Teal reported the staff and the Planning Commission had discussed this issue with members of the local development community and had recommended the following changes:

1.
To require as a minimum requirement asphalt curb and gutter rather than concrete curb and gutter for developments with density less than 5 units per acre.  Developments equal to or greater than 5 units per acre require concrete curb and gutter.

2.
Revise the sidewalk policy and ordinance to require sidewalks within subdivisions only on neighborhood collector streets for developments with density less than 5 units per acre.  Developments equal to or greater than 5 units per acre require the current sidewalk standard.

3.
No sidewalk construction is required on streets without curbing.  This generally occurs for developments that abut DOT streets that are stripped paved with side ditches.

4.
The drainage standards will be revised to include greater detail to prevent or limit future flooding.
Mr. Teal stated the standards would be the same except for sidewalks and the County’s requirements were less.

A discussion was held with the Council raising concerns about lowering the sidewalk requirements, the use of asphalt rather than concrete, the effect asphalt would have on the drainage issue, the life span of asphalt versus concrete, the promises made to citizens during the annexation information meetings that the City was going to raise their standards not lower them, and the need for a determination on the cost of maintaining asphalt sidewalks.

Council members expressed their desire to discuss the development standards jointly with the County Commissioners.  Mayor Pitts requested all Council members to attend the Development Committee meeting to get answers to their questions.

Mayor Pitts requested the staff to provide information to the Council regarding the life and durability of asphalt versus the life and durability of concrete.  He also requested information on the price differential of the two products.

5.
Consider agreement with Cumberland County for management of parks and recreation services.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  He stated the agreement reflected the concept agreed upon by both the City Council and the County Commissioners and would allow for further refinement in additional agreements to be considered in the future.  He recommended approval of the agreement.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to follow the City Manager’s recommendation and to approve the agreement.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

A discussion was held regarding the services to be provided, the recreation tax imposed in the County, and the budgeting process to be used by both entities.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

6.
Consider adoption of resolution making the Storm Water Management Ordinance, Chapter 12 of Cumberland County Code of Ordinances, applicable within the City of Fayetteville.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  He stated the approval by the Council would allow for spending on improvements to the current drainage systems.  Mr. Stancil recommended adoption of the resolution and the ordinance.

RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE PURSUANT TO N.C.G.S. § 153A-122 MAKING THE STORM WATER MANAGEMENT ORDINANCE, CHAPTER 12 OF THE CUMBERLAND COUNTY, NORTH CAROLINA, CODE OF ORDINANCES, ADOPTED BY THE CUMBERLAND COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS ON JANUARY 5, 2004, APPLICABLE WITHIN THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE.  RESOLUTION NO. R2004-003.

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE AMENDING VARIOUS SECTIONS OF CHAPTER 23, ARTICLE I, ESTABLISHMENT OF STORM WATER UTILITY, OF THE CODE OF ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA.  ORDINANCE NO. S2004-001.
MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to adopt the resolution with the ordinance amendment.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

7.
Consider action on NCDOT grants for transit planning and design on intermodal transportation facility.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  He stated a multi-modal transportation facility in the center city, which would serve inter-city and intra-city buses, taxis, trains, and other forms of transportation, had been discussed for a number of years.

Mr. Stancil stated the facility would be located next to a passenger rail track, would be convenient to the other modes of transportation, would be an asset to the entire area, and could be accomplished with transportation funds.

Mr. Stancil reported the next step would be to proceed with the design of the facility, and he recommended adoption of the resolution and the Capital Project Ordinance.

A.
Resolution authorizing the FY 2004 Capital/Planning Grant.

RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH THE NORTH CAROLINA DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION.  RESOLUTION NO. R2004-004.

B.
Capital Project Ordinance 2004-4 (FY 2004 Transit Capital Grant) for design and engineering of Intermodal Bus Terminal.

C.
Special Revenue Ordinance 2004-10 (FY 2004 Transit Planning Grant).

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to adopt the resolution and approve the ordinances.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe

A discussion was held regarding the possibility of an underground passage and how the building could be designed and whether a parking deck could be included.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0) (Council Member Haire absent)


Council Member Haire left the meeting at this time.  No motion to excuse was made.

8.
Presentation on proposed changes to the Public Transportation System.

Mr. Jerome Brown, Transit Director, presented this item.  He reviewed the current public transportation system’s inadequacies, and advised the Council that the Transit Authority Feasibility Committee and the Cumberland County Public Transportation Action Committee had found that a county-wide system was feasible, and an authority was needed to operate the new system.  Mr. Brown reported the concept had been approved by Cumberland County, Fayetteville, and Spring Lake.

Mr. Brown stated that a failure to reduce auto emissions could result in Cumberland County being declared a “non-attainment area” for air quality in 2007 resulting in a loss of transportation funds county-wide and limited economic development.  He informed the Council that a new transit system was needed to keep this from happening and a new system would (1) provide public transportation to all areas of the City of Fayetteville, (2) make a positive impact on improving air quality within Cumberland County, (3) provide all Fayetteville citizens access to more goods and services, (4) establish service hours that would allow second- and third-shift accessibility, (5) attract additional riders to public transportation, and (6) establish a system that is stable and can accommodate new development within the City’s boundaries.

Mr. Brown presented the following new system operating assumptions:

1.
Zones would be designed to allow 15-minute response time and 15-minute delivery time.

2.
Feeder vehicles will operate exclusively within each zone.

3.
Line buses will only stop at the super stops.

4.
15-minute service frequencies during peak hours (6:00 to 10:00 a.m. and 3:00 to 6:00 p.m.).

5.
15-minute response time from time the call is placed for service.

6.
No more than 15 minutes to connect with line buses.

7.
Service request will be by phone or hail.

8.
Curb-to-curb transportation.

Mr. Brown recommended approval of Plan 2A as follows:

New Public Transportation System

1.
15-minute response time to a call for service.

2.
15-minute travel time to the super stop or within the transit zone.

3.
Service frequencies of 15 minutes at each super stop (transfer point).

4.
45-minute non-peak service.

5.
Operating hours from 6:00 a.m. to 12:30 a.m. – accommodates 2nd and 3rd shift workers.

6.
Sunday public transportation service.

7.
All of the City including the Phase V Annexation areas would have public transportation.

Mr. Brown reviewed the capital needs for the new feeder system and stated if the Council approved the concept he would come back later with fully developed cost and implementation plans.

A discussion was held regarding the need for a cost-benefit analysis, concerns about whether the new plan would be cost effective or cost prohibitive, and the need for a more user friendly bus stop system with easy access to directional information.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to adopt the concept of a feeder line public transportation system.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0) (Council Member Haire absent)

9.
Report from City-County Liaison Committee.

Council Member Smith, Chairperson, presented this item.  She stated no action was required by the Council on any of the items.  She informed the Council that the next meeting was scheduled for January 29, 2004.

A.
Parks and recreation merger:  No action.  Agreement to be presented to respective governing bodies in January 2004.

B.
MIA/ETJ/USA:  No action.  Request from Liaison Committee that joint planning with separate zoning be discussed at the January 2004 Liaison Committee meeting.

C.
Storm Water:  Changes in current ordinance be considered by respective governing bodies in January 2004.

D.
Public Transportation:  No action.

10.
Consider items for referral to the City-County Liaison Committee (meeting to be held on January 29, 2004).


Mayor Pitts requested to forward a discussion on the county-wide public transportation system.


Council Member Keefe requested to keep the County Commissioners updated on the development standards.


Council Member Smith reported that transportation had been discussed at the December meeting.

11.
Discussion of 2004 City Council Retreat:


City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.

A.
Set dates, times, location.

B.
Discuss facilitator.

C.
Discuss goal.


A discussion was held and it was decided to contact Mr. Andrew Sachs for facilitation purposes.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to direct the City Manager to develop a format with a series of small meetings and to approach Mr. Andrew Sachs about facilitating the meetings.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Smith) (Council Member Haire absent)

12.
Refer to the Development Committee the discussion of ways to increase the City tax base.

MOTION:
Council Member Williams moved to refer this item to the Development Committee for the March meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0) (Council Member Haire absent)

13.
BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS:

Final Nominations

A.
Personnel Review Board - 3 vacancies - 2 members eligible for reappointment - 2 nominations made for first term


Ms. Valeria A. Collins was nominated for reappointment by Council Member Worthy.


Mrs. Coleen Astrike was nominated for reappointment by Council Member Massey.

NOMINATIONS:

B.
Fayetteville Finance Corporation – 4 appointments needed


Council Member Gonzalez nominated Mr. Roger Stancil, Ms. Lisa Smith, Mr. Keith Love, and Mr. David Little.

INFORMATION:

C.
Airport Commission


Mr. Charles Koonce was nominated by Council Member Massey.

14.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

A.
City Position Vacancy Report 

B.
Report on Ireland Drive sidewalk project.


Mr. Stancil reported that no bids had been received for the asphalt sidewalk from Village Drive to Fox Glove Circle.  He offered an option of reducing the scope of the project to include only the portion from Village Drive to Coventry Drive and changing from asphalt to concrete in order to attract bidders.  Mr. Stancil stated that by doing this he believed the concrete section could be done within the $50,000.00 budget estimate originally proposed for this project.


Council Member Williams suggested as an alternative that bids be gotten for concrete sidewalks on Village Drive from Fox Grove Circle to the City line and this would cover Mary McArthur School.


A discussion was held regarding the lack of bids for asphalt sidewalks.

MOTION:
Council Member Dawkins moved to follow staff recommendations and go ahead and do the section in concrete within the $50,000.00 budget originally proposed for this project.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy


Council Member Williams stated it would be cheaper to do it at one time.

Council Member Dawkins stated he did not think what Mr. Williams wanted to do would work and he just wanted to get the sidewalk done with the $50,000.00 and if Mr. Williams’ issue was to get the staff to look at the feasibility of adding more sidewalk that was a great idea, but he wanted to get the sidewalk done so the children would have a sidewalk to walk on.

Council Member Williams stated the sidewalk needed to be extended to Mary McArthur School and it should all be done at the same time.

A discussion was held regarding the type paving to be used for the sidewalk.

Mayor Pitts requested the motion be restated by Council Member Dawkins.  Mr. Dawkins restated his original motion as set out above.

AMENDED MOTION:

Council Member Williams moved that when the bid was solicited that an alternate option be included to do the additional paving and that it be submitted to the Council for their consideration.

Council Member Dawkins accepted the amendment.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0) (Council Member Haire absent)

C.
Report on Bus Shelter Advertisement Proposal.


Mr. Jerome Brown, Transit Director, reported that he had been working on this proposal for a while and it would take two to three years to get the project fully going.  He stated he would be moving forward with the project.

D.
Update on Christmas Transit Service to Fort Bragg.

15.
Consider closed session.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to go into closed session to discuss a personnel matter and to consult with the attorney.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0) (Council Member Haire absent)


The closed session began at 9:25 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to resume the regular session.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0) (Council Member Haire absent)


The regular session resumed at 10:15 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Dawkins moved to provide the City Manager with a $600.00 monthly car allowance in lieu of having a City Vehicle.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10 to 0) (Council Member Haire absent)

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Report of tax refunds less than $100.00.


Name
Year
Basis
City Refund

Olson, Randy A.
1999-2002
Corrected Assessment
$ 94.64


Woods, Bobby Laverne
2003
Military Non-Resident
20.19


Edwards, William E.
2003
Military Non-Resident
  43.39

Total


$163.22

2.
Explanation of the Cumberland County monthly tax collection statement.

3.
Information from County Clerk on election of Chairman and Vice Chairman of Cumberland County Commissioners.

4.
Copy of report from NC Local Government Military Base Advisory Committee Report.

5.
Police Department - Monthly report from the Office of Professional Standards for November 2003.

6.
FAEDC – minutes of November 18, 2003.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0) (Council Member Haire absent)
The meeting adjourned at 10:17 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

JANET C. JONES




MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

City Clerk





Mayor

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.
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